Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes

January 13, 2009

Fiske Room, 1912 Center

6 pm

Present: Bill Beck, Donal Wilkinson, Kenna Eaton (GM), Kimberly Vincent, Kathleen Ryan, Joe Thompson, Gary Macfarlane, Carol Spurling (admin. asst.), Joseph Erhard-Hudson (IT), Chris Caudill

Guests: Chris Norden (board candidate), Theresa Nuhn (human resources), Julia and Suzanne Piaskowsky, Mark Jacobs (board candidate)

Introductions all around of board members and guests.

Kenna let us know the sad news that Peter Basoa and Bob Thyberg both died last weekend, both of whom were active members in the early days of the Co-op.

Minutes for December 2008 meeting were reviewed. Carol needs to put the word “minutes” on top of the document; page numbers need to be added too. MOTION to accept with these changes, SECONDED and PASSED.

Elections Committee report: There are 5 candidates, two are here tonight. There has been lots of interest in running for the board. The five who are running have all their documentation in and statements will be in the newsletter. The Meet the Candidates Forum will be held February 22, a Sunday. There will be signage and info in the newsletter and on website about this. Kay Keskinen will receive mail-in ballots and process them. An incentive for voting would be nice, it was suggested. Perhaps a sticker or a button or something.

Action items were reviewed. Kenna is working on B7 and will bring for February. She met with Joe and updated the calendar. Steve and Kenna are looking at the wording (ABOUT WHAT?) but haven’t finished this yet. Kenna did not put budget printout in mailboxes but did send it electronically.

Kim finished her action item.

Bill reports that Laddie Luschen is looking at wage and hour law in regard to the volunteer program and expects to finish his indepth report for the volunteer committee soon. Bill says they’ll have other questions for him but will finish up soon.

Gary has done an evaluation of Idaho code in relation to member rights and has marked the 3 areas of concern. He will send these electronically to everyone, and Kim will put it with Laddie’s report as an agenda item for February.

Carol completed her action items.

The Board Professional Development committee met and discussed restructuring the calendar for incorporating Strategic Plan into Ends policies, but removed and added nothing. They hope to have a basic timeline for the process refined by April. Kenna suggested that the process will take a long time and that it should be part of a board retreat. Kim suggested that the timeline should be February agenda item (ACTION) and Donal said they would have a rough idea of which Ends policies fit with which strategic goals soon.

Joseph asked about the difference between the Ends policies and the strategic goals; Kenna has been reading about this and explained that the Ends policies are the bigger vision and the goals are something concrete. There are four ends: community services, food, image and identity, and business. Carol will add these to the website. (ACTION)

Committee assignments for each goal of Strategic Plan were discussed. The role of the committees in making progress on the goals was also discussed; it will be an organic process, with ideas and energy coming from people on committees, not being sent down to the committees by the board. The immediate goal is to unveil the Strategic Plan in February newsletter and call for members to join these committees at the same time. The Strengthen Co-op Community and Increase Community Engagement, Oureach and Education goals both find their natural home in the existing membership committee, which will need more members as a result. The Sustainability goal and the Local Food and Goods Economy both fit at least for the present with the existing sustainability committee. The Working Environment goal was discussed at length because the board does not have jurisdiction over employee issues, Kenna is the board’s only employee; to create a new board committee that takes input from employees directly, such as through the Worker’s Council, could be a breach of the firewall that exists quite rightfully between the board and the employees. It was clear there was not a consensus on how to handle this important strategic goal and that further discussion will be required. The results of the employee survey can be reported when they’re available (ACTION) which will help, and the process of assigning this goal to an Ends policy will make it more clear how it should be handled.

Miscellaneous items were discussed. Salad Daze fundraiser coming up on Feb. 7. Kimberly mentioned the “There’s No Place Like Home” meeting on January 15; they are an organization trying to form that will help older and disabled people stay in their own homes longer. Since one strategy is personal shoppers the Co-op might have a role to play there. Kimberly reported that the board will not be renewing its contract with C-Build since it wasn’t taking advantage of its resources; that will be a $3000 savings. Kimberly intends to attend a training for board members in Portland in April and hopes other board members will too; our own board needs to pick some possible dates for its own retreat and find out which will work for board candidates (ACTION). If Holly O’Neill can’t facilitate this board retreat Donal mentioned that Colette DePhelps would be a good facilitator too.

Kenna gave her monthly management report. Kenna said the Co-op needs a line of credit to handle the times of year when the inventory builds up and the cash drops; it is a very normal tool used by most businesses. Kenna would like to apply for a $50,000 line of credit at our bank, AmericaWest; she will bring a presentation to February meeting about this need. (AGENDA ITEM and ACTION) In order to speed up the process there was a

MOTION to allow Kenna to apply for a $50,000 line of credit from AmericaWest, with acceptance of said line of credit pending result of board vote at February board meeting. SECONDED and PASSED.

Kenna noted that there had been a proposal to add no sleeveless t-shirts to the dress code after receiving comments from the public about food servers, but no changes were made to the code.

MOTION to accept and find in compliance Kenna’s report for November 2008. SECONDED and PASSED.

Policy Reports

Policy A4 was discussed, especially the issue of how the general manager can be held accountable for loyalty and how it can be measured. Donal suggested that loyalty is easily measured in the difference between what members spend per basket and what non-members spend per basket, and that the strategic plan goals will have specific outcomes and those will be measurable. Is it possible to set concrete goals so the general manager can earn a bonus? Last year the bonus was not given because “it was all part of her job” and Kenna asked for more direction in this regard. Chris would like information about what is reasonable and customary for bonuses. Gary has philosophical concerns about the whole issue which he declined to discuss but he said he would send his comments to Kimberly.

The Co-op will continue to strengthen our bonds with business partners, with new program application and purpose statement that Carol will be sending out in January. (CAROL ACTION, send BPP draft stuff to Kim and Chris for approval) On a related note about loyalty, membership records will show how many people didn’t choose to renew their memberships but it won’t say why. Joseph noted also that we could see when lifetime members last had their card scanned, if we’re interested in that information.

MOTION to accept the A4 report as compliant. SECONDED and PASSED.

The 2009 budget was discussed. Kenna explained that there are two budgets, an operating budget and a provisional operating budget that will be enacted if the Co-op does not see the sales growth they are expecting. Kenna noted that the figures that were provided didn’t have December payroll included; so the 2009 payroll numbers in the budget printout are off. It will increase 10,000 in November and 13,000 in December.

Kenna explained that majority of increases come from pricing items properly, doing better on this in 2009 than we have in the past. When the price of an item is raised by the distributor, it is a human-driven process to raise the price of the item on the shelf, it isn’t automatic. Joseph explained the challenge of determining which items out of the 1000s that arrive every week had their prices change. It is an arduous and easily put-off task. Gary suggested that if the board accepts the budget it should have a conversation soon about what to do with any money that is left over if the budget numbers end up being true at the end of the year.

MOTION to accept the operating and provisional operating budgets with the understanding that that board will have a discussion on how any profit this year, if there is any, will be used. SECONDED.

There was discussion of the worst-case budget scenario. Personnel is the expense that is most controllable and Kenna and Theresa will continue to examine whether or not it is necessary to hire the same position again whenever an employee leaves. Strategies like this will hopefully keep us from getting into the position of the Bozeman Co-op which recently laid off 27 out of 160 employees.

MOTION PASSED.

Board self-assessment policies of D1, D2, D3 and C2 were discussed briefly. The board agreed to accept a homework assignment: everyone will write down their thoughts on each of these policies and how the board is doing, and send this feedback to the officers. If there are any recommendations for changes the Board can vote on it. Written feedback on these policies due to Kimberly, Donal, and Bill by 20th of January, one week from tonight.

Manager’s meeting schedule was filled in for a few more weeks; if anyone has questions for management they need to get those questions to whichever board member is going to the manager’s meeting.

ADJOURNED

_________________________________________________________     _____________________________________
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